

Kyogle Council Working together to balance Environment, Lifestyle and Opportunity.















\$1.37M in grants for 21 community projects

Kyogle Council will receive \$1.37 million in State Government funding to breathe new life into community facilities throughout the local government area.

The Round 2 Stronger Country Communities Fund grants were announced by Member for Lismore Thomas George.

The grants will fund 21 projects at Kyogle, Wiangaree, Bonalbo, Old Bonalbo, Tabulam, Mallanganee and Woodenbong and will include upgrades to community halls, sports grounds, sporting facilities and public spaces.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland welcomed the funding boost and thanked Mr George for his support.

"The funding of these projects means that Council can now start delivering outcomes tied to our Visions of the Villages process where we went around to each village in our Council area and asked residents what was important to them," she said.

"These projects were identified by the relevant communities as priority projects and I am so pleased to see the State Gov-



Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland and General Manager Graham Kennett joined Member for Lismore Thomas George and a range of community group members at the Stronger Country Communities Funding announcement at Kyogle.

ernment fund them."

Mr George congratulated Council on its application and said that every project that had received funding was important in attracting visitors and creating facilities to benefit the lives of people living in Kyogle and the villages.

The \$300 million Stronger Country Communities Fund is part of the NSW Government's \$1.6 billion Regional Growth Fund.

The projects to be funded included:

Mallanganee Public Toilets, \$50,000 -

Demolition and replacement of the toilet block at the camping amenities.

Mallanganee Sports Ground Improvements, \$129,263 - Improvements will include building refurbishments, upgraded toilets and showers, an upgraded camp kitchen and water supply, re-sealed internal roads, improved access and loop, removal of depot fencing, new pathways,

Continued Page 3





Council is coming to the end of a busy year with Christmas just around the corner.

We have had a great year, with our ambitious works program seeing

17 bridges replaced and road renewals undertaken.

There has been a bit of public comment recently about Kyogle's Australia Day event

Due to a lack of nominations, the Kyogle Australia Day Committee was not able to be formed,

However, the Kyogle Lions Club has generously offered to run the event for 2019.

They, like the Bonalbo and Woodenbong committees, will be funded by Council.

Council also recently resolved to cover the insurance for all three Australia Day Committees and is currently investigating options.

At the November Council meeting, Council approved more than \$30,000 in grants to various individuals and groups across the council area. Details of these



Member for Page Kevin Hogan, Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland and Deputy Mayor Cr John Burley at the opening of the new Christensen's Bridge on Afterlee Road.

grants can be found on page 5 of the newsletter.

I would like to acknowledge Council employee Neve Petherbridge who recently won NovaSkill's School Based Trainee of the Year Award.

Congratulations also need to go to local musicians Watling and Bates, and Thor

Phillips who have been featured in Country Music Capital News, November edition.

We have an enormous amount of local talent who are helping put Kyogle and the villages on the map.

Bankhouse Originals in Mallanganee will have its last trading day on 9 December so pop up and have a look at a veritable showcase of local artworks and antiques.

The Kyogle Lions Club Christmas Carols will be held behind the Kyogle Visitor Information Centre on 16 December at 6pm. It should be a great family night out and the first time the new stage at the amphitheatre will be used.

As we come into election mode for the State and Federal governments, things will start heating up as candidates lobby for your votes.

I will keep everyone updated on my social media page as to who is promising what.

I hope everyone has a very Merry Christmas and that you enjoy your break if you are lucky enough to get one.

See you next year!

Cr Danielle Mulholland

FESTIVE SEASON CLOSURES

Kyogle Council landfills and transfer stations will be closed for public holidays during the festive season.

The following facilities which would normally be open, will be closed on the following days:

- Friday 21 December -Kyogle landfill closed (Council Christmas party)
- Tuesday 25 December 2018 - Kyogle landfill and Woodenbong transfer station closed.
- Wednesday 26 December 2018 - Kyogle landfill and Bonalbo transfer station closed
- Tuesday 1 January 2019 Kyogle landfill and Wood-



enbong transfer station closed

The Kyogle landfill will be open as normal on Saturday 22 December, Sunday 23 December and Monday 24 December 2018.

Meanwhile, Council's administration centre will be closed from midday Friday 21 December 2018 to Friday 4 January 2019 inclusive and will re-open at 8am Monday 7 January 2019. For emergencies, call Council's after hours number, 6626 6800.

Inflatable to tour local pools

Council's three public swimming pools at Kyogle, Woodenbong and Bonalbo will be closed on Christmas day.

Normal public holiday opening hours will be in place for the other public holidays.

Public holiday operating hours are:

Kyogle - 10am-6pm Bonalbo - 2-6pm Woodenbong - 2-6pm. Council's inflatable activity centre will tour the three pools over the summer holiday period.

It will be at:

Kyogle pool on Saturday 29 December from 11am-12pm (sharp) and from 1-3pm (sharp - no exceptions).

Woodenbong pool Saturday 5 January from 12-3pm (sharp).

Bonalbo pool Saturday 12 January from 12-3pm (sharp). Kyogle Pool Saturday 26 January from 1-4pm (sharp).





Grants boost for Kyogle and villages

From Page 1

refurbishment of the cricket net, and planting of street trees.

Tabulam Sports Ground Improvements, \$50,000 - Improvements will include the refurbishment of the existing amenities building, replacement of the basketball hoop, expansion of the skate park, additional oval seating, and installation of outdoor gym equipment.

Tabulam Hall Improvements, \$50,000 - Improvements will include interior painting, floor polishing, electrical and lighting upgrades, and refurbishment of the kitchen and storeroom.

Bonalbo Pool Improvements, \$50,000 - Improvements will include the installation of accessible stairs into the pool, repainting of the pool, and refurbishment of the amenities and grandstand.

Bonalbo Norman Johnson Park Improvements, \$80,000 - Improvements will include installation of an outdoor gym, car park, access roads, and connecting footpath; refurbishment of the existing skate park; removal of old hall building; installation of a BMX track; and painting of murals on existing amenities buildings.

Bonalbo Caravan Park Improvements, \$50,000 - Improvements will include better vehicular access onto Clarence Way, additional advanced notification signage, the refurbishment of existing amenities, and the sealing of internal roads.

Bonalbo Hall Improvements, \$50,000 - This project will cover various improvements including external painting, the replacement of fire doors, the replacement of access stairs, provision of a ramp, installation of awnings over fire doors, improved connectivity to Patrick McNamee Park, and a mural on the hall wall that adjoins the park.

Old Bonalbo Pioneer Park Improvements, \$57,905 - Improvements will include replacing the existing toilets with a new accessible unisex toilet (compost), seal the internal roadway, improve access, clean up damaged trees, refresh shelters,

and install a small rainwater tank.

Old Bonalbo Footpaths, \$50,000 - The installation of footpaths in Old Bonalbo will provide connectivity to the local shop and improve the existing footpath from the hall to the school. A new bin will also be installed near the local shop.

Old Bonalbo Hall Improvements, \$50,000 - Improvements will include interior repaint, sanding and sealing of the timber floor, and septic system upgrade.

Wiangaree Aboody Park Improvements, \$50,000 - Improvements will include fencing along the highway, water and sewerage infrastructure for the existing public toilet, shade/trees at the playground, additional seating, and changes to the car park.

Wiangaree Hall Improvements, \$50,000 - Improvements will include an electrical upgrade, new ceiling fans, upgraded and sealed driveway, replacement of boundary fencing, and refurbishment of doors.

Wiangaree Rodeo Ground, \$70,000 - Improvements will include sealing and improving the internal access road; installing a new electric barbecue, stainless steel benches, outdoor picnic shelters, and seating; and making electrical and building repairs to the existing hall.

Woodenbong Sporting Improvements, \$50,000 - Improvements to Woodenbong Sports Ground and Pool will include the installation of accessible stairs at Wood-

enbong Public Pool, replacement of the pool diving blocks, installation of a powered shelter at the sports ground, construction of shaded seating, landscaping at the skate park to control parking, and creation of additional pathways.

Woodenbong Showground, \$50,000 - Improvements will include an expanded amenities building and a new sewerage pump.

Woodenbong Hall, \$55,000 - *Install air conditioning at Woodenbong Hall.*

Kyogle High School Sports Ground, \$50,000 - Upgrades to Kyogle High School Sports Ground including refurbishment of existing amenities, improvement of access road and parking area and improvement of existing kiosk.

Tourism signage across all villages and Kyogle, \$140,000 - Installation of tourism/wayfinding signage in Kyogle, Mallanganee, Tabulam, Bonalbo, Old Bonalbo, Woodenbong, and Wiangaree. The signs will include indigenous cultural information, mobile phone coded information and directions to vehicle pullover areas.

Kyogle Rugby League Ground, \$70,000 - Improvements will include an upgrade of lighting and improvements to the club kitchen.

Kyogle Rifle Range Improvements, \$75,000 - Improvements will include shade structures, amenities, and increased accessibility.



A \$50,000 grant from the Stronger Country Communities Fund will be used to paint the interior of the Old Bonalbo Hall, upgrade the hall's septic system and sand and seal the hall's timber floors.



Australia Day award nominations open

Nominations for the Kyogle, Woodenbong and West of the Range Australia Day Awards are now open.

Members of the public are being asked to nominate the area's unsung heroes who deserve recognition for their community endeavours.

Kyogle has six award categories – Citizen of the Year, Junior Citizen of the Year, Senior Sportsperson of the Year, Junior Sportsperson of the Year (under 18), Senior Student of the Year (high school) and Junior Student of the Year (primary) – and nominations will close of 17 December



2018

Woodenbong has five award categories - Citizen of the Year, Young Citizen, Sportsperson, Community Organisation/ Event, and Business/Service - with nominations closing on Monday 31 December 2018.

West of the Range has six award categories - Citizen of the Year, Young Citi-

zen, Senior Citizen, Sportsperson, Community Organisation/Event, and Business/ Service - and nominations will close at 4pm on Saturday 15 December 2018.

For further details about the Australia Day Awards, including nomination forms go to Council's website at www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au or call 6632 1611

Hard copies of all the award nomination forms also are available at Council's administration centre.

Copies of the Woodenbong forms can also be found at various locations throughout Woodenbong, while hard copies of the West of the Range nomination forms are available from post offices at Bonalbo, Tabulam and Mallanganee.



Neve wins

Trainee of the Year Award

Kyogle's Neve Petherbridge, *pictured above*, has been named NovaSkill's School Based Trainee of the Year at the organisation's annual awards presentation night.

Neve has been working at Kyogle Council one day a week as a schoolbased trainee for the past two years while undertaking Years 11 and 12 at Kyogle High School. In that time she has also successfully completed a Certificate III in Business.

Neve was nominated for the award by her colleagues at Kyogle Council who attended the awards night together with Deputy Mayor Cr John Burley to show their support. Congratulations Neve. You have done yourself and the Council proud.

Council plan to grow mountain biking

Kyogle Council has adopted a strategy to develop mountain bike trails and other outdoor recreation facilities such as lookouts and walking trails around Kyogle.

The sport of mountain biking is growing in popularity in Australia and many regional communities are developing trail facilities to meet increased local demand and to attract riders from outside their area.

The first stage of the Kyogle Mountain Bike Trail Development Strategy will involve Council partnering with the Kyogle Mountain Bike Club to support the club's further development of the Kyogle Mountain Bike Park, which is located at the end of Yongurra Road within Boorabee State Forest.

The second stage of the strategy will involve Council seeking funding to develop trails to the top of Fairymount from the existing Mount Street lookout, including the enhancement of this facility.

The aim of the strategy is to deliver improved outdoor recreation opportunities for residents as well as provide facilities which have the potential to create additional tourism and visitation to Kyogle.

To view the Strategy please go to https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/planning-development/projects-strategies/mountainbike-trail-development-strategy/.

For further information regarding the strategy or to discuss opportunities for the development of mountain biking elsewhere in the Kyogle Council local government area, please phone Council's Senior Town Planner Lachlan Black on 6632 0293.





Grants to fund range of projects/events

Kyogle Council has approved financial assistance grants totalling more than \$30,000 to a host of community, service and sporting organisations as well as four individuals.

The 25 one-off grants were awarded under Council's Community Assistance Policy and ranged from \$400 to \$5,000.

The grants are targeted at organisations and individuals working in the areas of welfare, community involvement/social interaction, sports and recreation, the arts. youth affairs, senior citizens affairs and cultural assistance.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said while the grants were for relatively small amounts, they had a big impact on local communities.

"For example, a grant to the Woodenbong Progress Association will help it buy coin operated laundry appliances for the

Woodenbong Camp Grounds making it a far more attractive stop-over for campers and tourists alike," she said.

"Another grant will help Kyogle Youth Action re-establish the Kyogle Community Radio Station to provide young people with training options and pathways to employment while giving community members the chance to have their voices heard and share stories and local news."

Council also approved two further grants for local events through its economic development fund.

Successful grant applicants were: Louisa Johnston Training Centre Incorporated \$1,000: Save Our Services Upper Clarence Health Committee Inc \$1,000: RSL NSW Bonalbo sub-Branch \$401; Ettrick Hall Committee \$1,000; Bundgeam Preschool Inc \$995; Kyogle Karate Club \$1,000; Woodenbong Progress Association \$3,685; The Risk Hall Committee \$5,000; Cawongla Playhouse Inc \$2,414; Kyogle Track and Trail Mountain Bike Club \$1,000; Rotary Club of Kyogle Inc \$1,000; \$5,000 and the Tabulam Races \$1,000.

Kyogle Public School P&C Association \$806; Kyogle Touch Football Association \$1,000; Boomerang Bags Kyogle \$1,000; Kyogle Creative and Performing Arts Association \$500: Tabulam Branch CWA \$1,750; Bonalbo and District Community Hall Association Inc \$849; Grevillia Hall Committee \$1,000; Kyogle Together Inc (Kyogle Youth Action) \$1,000; Kyogle Landcare \$1,000; Kyogle Fishing Club \$1,000; Leeanne Ferguson \$500; Robyn Job \$500; Emily Weston \$500; Cloe Fleming \$500.

Two of the individuals to receive grants, Emily West and Cloe Fleming, have been selected in the Australian 15 years girls futsal team and will use the grant to help cover travel costs to Brazil.

Leeanne Ferguson's grant will allow her to attend a teacher of swimming course, while Robyn Job's grant will cover part of the costs of an accredited Lift for Life Training Course. The two events to receive funding were the Fairymount Festival

Council delivers SCCF projects

Council has been busy delivering projects funded under Round 1 of the NSW Government's Stronger Country Community Fund (SCCF).

The community projects include:

Greening Kyogle Main Street is now completed and expected to be officially opened in December 2018. The project has improved the look and feel of the Kvogle main street and was able to be constructed with minimal impact to road users and businesses.

Kyogle All Active Expansion was completed and officially opened by Thomas George MP on 6 September 2018. Four new outdoor gyms were installed as part of the project, as well as skate park components, bubblers, a fence around Anzac Park playground and upgrades to the netball court building.

Kyogle Amphitheatre Stage is currently in construction and aimed for completion in time for Carols-by-Candlelight this Christmas. The stage has been designed in consultation with members of the commu-



An aerial view of the labyrinth under construction at the Kyogle Recreation Reserve.

nity and will allow for a range of additional uses and cultural experiences.

Kyogle Recreation Reserve Improvements are currently in construction. The multi-dimensional project will see the construction of a Labyrinth (pictured above) the addition of two cabins to the caravan park as well as other upgrades.

Kyogle Memorial Institute Hall Upgrade project is nearing completion. The project will see the relocation of the Roxy Art Gallery to the refurbished first floor, along with a new entrance to the hall from Summerland Way. This integration will

provide for an expansion of the gallery's exhibition capabilities and a purpose-ready space for combined static and performing arts entertainment.

Kyogle Aquatic Centre Redevelopment is currently being designed and the first stage of the project (the construction of a new community gym and heating of the medium pool) is due to start construction in April 2019.

Woodenbong Recreation Reserve Improvements are currently being built and include new toilet and laundry facilities as well sealing of the internal access road.



Bridges converted to **CULVERTS**

During November, Council renewed sewer lines in Kyogle in the Fawcett Street area.

This project upgraded the sewer mains from 150mm diameter to 225mm. Council would like to thank residents for their cooperation in allowing access through their properties to complete the project.

Landscaping around the new Kyogle museum was completed recently and the new plants are thriving. Two rows of trees have been planted to create a visual screen between the Kyogle depot, residents, and the Kyogle sewage treatment plant.

Christmas street decorations will be going up in Kyogle, Woodenbong, and Bonalbo in the first week in December.

Council completed rehabilitation of a section of Cawongla Road in November. Work on the Culmaran Creek Road up-

grade near Mallanganee is now at a stage where results are easily visible.

Recent works have included road subbase preparation and upgrade of the intersection with Bruxner Highway.

The Summerland Way upgrade project at Donaldson State Forest near Glen Road is on track to be complete by the end of December and the upgrade of Mount Lindesay Road in Woodenbong was completed in November.

Council's 2018/19 financial year Bridge to Culvert Program is underway.

Funds are set aside every year for this program which replaces small timber bridges with large concrete pipes (culverts). As concrete culverts require less maintenance than timber bridges, installation of culverts results in cost savings to Council and greater convenience to residents and other road users.

You may see these works being carried out on Imesons Road, Eden Creek Road, Duck



Work is progressing on the Culmaran Creek Road upgrade.

Creek Road, Woodworths Road, Yates Road, and Walters Road over the next few months.

The replacement of two timber bridges on Lynches Creek Road with new fibreglass composite bridges is progressing

One bridge is complete and open to traffic and the other is substantially commenced. Council is confident, weather permitting, the optimistic target

of Lynches Creek Road being open to all traffic by Christmas will be met.

The last of the five Williams Road bridge replacements is also well underway with Council hoping that work will be complete by early January 2019.

Installation of a new causeway on Mills Road has started and work is progressing smoothly and on target.

Timber needed for

Men's Shed

The Blokes Mornings at the newly established Bonalbo Community Men's Shed are going well and the first work bench has already been completed.

the Louisa Johnston Centre. Sandilands Street, Bonalbo and the Blokes Mornings are held Tuesdays and Thursdays from 9am to midday.

Men of all ages are welcome to come along for a cuppa and chat or to join in the activities.

Men's Shed meetings are held on the second Saturday of each month from 10am. Come early for a cuppa and stay for a \$2 sausage sizzle fund raiser afterwards.

Members are also seeking donations of good timber that is suitable to make shelves for the shed as well as some basic furniture items requested by community members.

The Shed is a great commu-The Men's Shed is located at nity venture and community support is welcomed at the monthly meetings, blokes' mornings or one of the various activities that are currently in the planning stages.

For more information or donations, please contact Men's Shed President, John, on 0428 651 211 or Men's Shed Secretary, Debbie, on 0402 445 076.

Library news

Christmas closure

Kyogle library will be closed from 5.30pm 24 December 2018 until 10am Wednesday 2 January 2019.

Kids Club

The library, through the Kids Club, aims to provide a welcoming space with resources for parents/families/carers to enjoy quality, fun times with their children. This is an unstructured activity so children must be supervised at all times.

The Kids Club operates from 10.30-11.30am. Upcoming meeting dates: are Saturday 15 December and Saturday 12 January.

Holiday fun

There will be free unstructured activities for kids of all ages during the school holidays at the Kyogle library.

Enjoy free access to board games, LEGO, puzzles, calm colouring-in and simple craft.

This is an unstructured activity so children must be supervised at all times.

Other activities planned for the school holidays include:

- Free cubby making activity, Wednesday 9 January from 10.30-11.30am, for 5-12 year olds. Bookings essential phone 6632 1134.
- Free slime making workshop, Friday 25 January from 10.30 -11.30am, for 5-12 year olds. Bookings essential, phone 6632 1134.



BE WATER SAFE, NOT SORRY

With the swimming season in full swing and statistics showing that 249 people drowned in Australia last financial year, it's timely for everyone to put into practice key water safety measures.

While most drowning deaths of children under the age of five occurred in backyard swimming pools, it's important to note that the largest number of all drowning deaths (61) occurred in rivers, creeks and streams.

Forty six people drowned at the beach, while 40 people drowned either at sea or in a harbour.

To stay safe in or around the water this summer:

- Actively supervise children in and around water.
- Don't get distracted by phone calls, a



visitor at the door, or attending to other children

- If you have friends over, designate a supervisor so that an adult is always watching
- Teach water awareness and enrol your children in water familiarisation classes.
- Restrict access to backyard pools. Ensure

- pool gates and latches are in working order, and never prop open gates.
- Always swim between the flags. No flags mean no lifesavers.
- Swim at patrolled beaches, where possible
- Don't swim outside of lifesaver hours at patrolled beaches
- Don't swim beyond your abilities, particularly in unfamiliar waters.
- Never swim alone.
- Never swim under the influence of alcohol or drugs.
- If someone is in trouble, don't jump in. Throw them a floatation device and seek help.
- Wear a life jacket if you are going boating or fishing off rocks.
- Learn how to resuscitate. Enrolling in a CPR course and refreshing skills annually means you will have the skills to act in an emergency.

CALENDAR

Farmers Market

The Kyogle Farmers Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library). To book a stall phone Rupert on 0407 506 548 or Anne on 6632 1851.

Carols by Candlelight

Kyogle Lions Club will host the 2018 Kyogle Carols by Candlelight on Sunday 16 December at the Kyogle Amphitheatre.

The Lions Club is looking for schools, groups and organisations to perform on the night and is hoping that acts from last year will again join the line-up. If you would like to be involved, please contact Cinnamon Clark at cinnamonclark@gmail.com.

Christmas Party

The Woodenbong Community Christmas Party will be held at the Woodenbong Showground on Friday 7 December from 5pm. There will be a free gift for everyone who attends as well as a host of activities, entertainment and Christmas carols.

Food will be available at a nominal price.

The event is being put on and subsidised by Woodenbong Progress Association (Community Account) as a community gettogether. For further details phone Carey on 6635 1176.

Kyogle Shopping Bus

Home Assistance and Regional Transport Services (HART) runs a door-to-door shopping bus for seniors and people living with disabilities in the Geneva and Kyogle area every Thursday.

The bus starts picking up at Geneva at 9.15am and drops to the shops then continues around Kyogle with all passengers dropped at the shops by 10am.

The return bus leaves from the Gateway bus stop at midday and 2pm and at the IGA at 12.05pm and 2.05pm.

The cost is just \$4 each way. For bookings or to obtain further information, phone Barb on 6632 3751.

Final exhibition for 2018

The Last Tide of Yule is the Roxy Gallery's final exhibition of 2018 and provides local artisans and artists with the opportunity to market their quality crafts and works of art to Christmas shoppers.

It is traditionally known at the Christmas show as it will run from Wednesday 12 December through the Christmas and the New Year period.

If you are looking for a unique handmade work as a gift for someone special, then this exhibition is the place to look. Purchasers have the opportunity to take works from the show prior to the exhibition finishing date and the gallery will reinstate another work in its place.

The show also provides emerging artists the oppor-



Anthea Moffatt's Tree Of Life V is just one of many works of art to be featured in the Last Tide of Yule exhibition at the Roxy Gallery.

tunity to float their creative ideas in the public arena.

The official opening of the exhibition will be held on Friday 14 December from 6-8pm, and all are welcome to attend.

As well as being the final exhibition for the year, The Last Tide of Yule will also be the last exhibition at the Roxy Gallery's current location. The gallery will move into its new home upstairs in the Kyogle Memorial Institute Hall in early 2019.

Control lantana and you will control die back

A Toonumbar couple who have worked to eliminate lantana from their property to cure Bell Minor Associated Die Back (BMAD) have produced a video about their experiences to encourage other land-holders to follow their lead.

Susan and Dr Wayne Somerville say that clearing the invasive weed lantana from the forest was key to defeating BMAD.

"Lantana and Bell Miner Associated Dieback are having a devastating effect on native forests along the east coast of Australia," Dr Wayne Somerville said.

"The accelerating decline in forest health has major economic consequences for forestry, tourism, recreation, beekeeping, and other local industries.

"The NSW Government is currently assessing the management of public forests and assumes that nothing can be done for dieback-affected forests other than to cut them down.



Lantana, if left unchecked, can take over the forest understorey and lead to Bell Minor Associated Die Back

"Native forest dieback might be a complex problem, but it has a simple solution.

"The key is to remove lantana from forests and keep it out until the bush naturally regenerates.

"Even severely affected forests are valuable assets that can be restored to selfsustaining health in a cost and time effective manner."

The couple use a number of methods to eliminate the lantana, however they find

spraying the weed with glyphosate using a splatter-type gun that sprays large droplets on the weed is the most effective.

To show landholders how forest dieback is being cured on their property, the couple have produced a 30-minute video, 'Curing Bell Miner Associated Dieback on Creek's Bend', which can be viewed on YouTube at https://youtu.be/s4zINkKPESU.

council Meetings

Council Meetings: The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday 10 December 2018 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January and June. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Question Time which provides an opportunity for the public to ask questions of Councillors and senior staff. To speak to Council on a specific issue during the meeting, apply in writing to the General Manager prior to the close of business on the day preceding the meeting for public access.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday
9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday
Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm
Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm
Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas 0428 919 496 kylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au Cr Hayden Doolan 0402 097 185 hayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au Cr Janet Wilson 0419 600 848

janet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 john.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au Cr Maggie May 0499 551 714 or 6633 3338 (a/h) maggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352 bob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor) 0438 931 425 danielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au Cr Lindsay Passfield 6635 1429 lindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au Cr Earle Grundy

6665 3290 earle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM MONDAY TO FRIDAY PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474

Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800 Facsimile: 02 6632 2228 Fmail: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil